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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes of General Membership Meeting

Virtual Meeting via Zoom
December 16, 2020; 7:30 PM

The President commenced the meeting at 7:30 p.m., having determined that there existed a quorum present via Zoom.
Without objection, the minutes of the November 18th General Membership meeting received approval.

1.  Unfinished Business from Previous Meetings

(a) 8th Road North and North Lexington Street Safe Routes to School Sidewalk Project:  Rene Harris, the Project Manager, presented a quick update on the scope of the project and answered a number of questions residents had posed prior to this meeting. He also answered additional questions that followed his presentation.  He was accompanied by Jason Widstrom, Supervisor of the Planning Division.
Key points from the discussion included:

· Stormwater:  There will be a 1097 square foot decrease in pervious surface due to the project; surface water will be carried to the existing storm drain system on 8th Road N; the County will tie residents’ sump pumps directly to the storm drainage system.

· Trees:  A dead tree at 8th Rd, N and N. Lexington Street will be removed; the County has inventoried all trees, and will have a daily on-site inspector of trees in the project area.

· Modifying the Design to Allow More Parking?  Mr. Harris reported that the design engineer said reducing the width of the four-foot tree planting strip (which would mean trees could not be planted) would not yield a net gain in parking, but he could go back and vet that question one more time. After discussion of problems with the loss of parking along the north side of 8th Road, N, and questions about whether the sidewalk could be more narrow than the planned 5 feet, Mr. Harris said he would revisit the parking plan to see if anything can be done to mitigate the loss of parking.  

· Application of the new Fire Department Standard for road width, which resulted in the loss of parking: Neighbors asked how the Fire Department applies this standard when deciding that parking must be removed to provide a minimum width. County staff explained that while many roads do not meet this new standard, when roads get enhancements they fall under the new standard. Jason Widstrom said that changing the fire code would help resolve parking concerns, but did not indicate whether a change was possible.   
· Meeting with Residents:  Mr. Widstrom said they are happy to meet with everyone and talk through things regarding this project.

The BCA President established a separate Zoom break-out environment to allow Mr. Harris and Mr. Widstrom to continue discussions with interested neighbors.  Several people transferred into that environment at approximately 8:13 p.m.
(b) Jimmy Rail vs. Split Rail Fencing Along the Bluemont Junction Trail:  The second Vice President summarized results of her and another civic association member’s canvas of approximately two dozen families in residences near or along Bluemont Junction Trail.  In general, these residents favored less fencing. None of the residents favored the installation of the so-called “jimmy rail” fence.

The following resolution was proposed and seconded:

“BCA should advise County Parks’ staff of the views shared with BCA on December 14, 2020 by residents living along the Bluemont Junction Trail regarding jimmy rail versus split wood fencing, and the eagerness of residents to work with County staff on a solution. BCA should note that the civic association does not yet have an official position on this fencing, and encourages Arlington County Parks’ staff to engage with BCA and residents in advance of any County decision on fencing.”
Resolution passed with 93% in favor and 7% abstentions.

(c) Dialogue on Race and Equity:  Mark Nadel, BCA’s lead for the County’s Dialogue on Race and Equity, discussed the practicality of scheduling a set of sessions to engage in the Dialogue.  Mark had taken the three-hour course for facilitators of such sessions.  Each gathering would consist of two-hour session for about 10 people to discuss issues of race and equity in Arlington and beyond, with the help of Mark and another trained facilitator.  After consulting members about dates, it was determined that these sessions would be available on either of two dates, Wednesday January 13 or Thursday, January 21, both from 7 to 9 pm.  The sessions will use materials provided by the Dialogue on Race and Equity, and be held as virtual sessions using Zoom.

New Business:

(a) Flooding Risk in Bluemont:  A member discussed proposed changes to FEMA flood maps affecting parts of Bluemont including along parts of N. Abingdon Street, and possibly areas in Ballston near the Beaver Pond. The proposed changes would move areas from a 500-year flood zone to a 100 year flood zone, requiring mandatory flood insurance, and harming property values.  A County letter sent to residents said the proposed changes were due to hydrologic data and incorporated new development data from Arlington County. He noted that many flood mitigation projects proposed by the Corps of Engineers had not been done, and it seemed residents were having to pay the cost of County planning decisions.  He wondered how money from the recently passed stormwater bond could be effectively help this costly flooding problem in Bluemont, and asked how the civic association could help get more focus on these issues.  He asked whether the County would the subsidize flood insurance for residents in the area affected by proposed changes to FEMA flood maps, and noted that the County was paying for sump pumps of homes in the project area for the Safe Routes to School sidewalk Project at 8th Road, N and N. Lexington Street to be connected to the storm sewer.  
Members added that equally problematic, also with large cost impacts, was the effect of both by-right and site plan development in increasing the volume of water flowing through neighboring properties in Bluemont. Examples given included homes around N. Bluemont Drive having to install sump pumps after decades of living in the area with no water problems until recent substantial land disturbance and expansion of impervious surface from the building of several large homes in one location.  One resident pumps thousands of gallons of water a day from her home’s foundations after smaller houses uphill were torn down, old trees were cut down, and large homes with large basements were put in their place; residents on N. Lexington Street and other homes near Four Mile Run and its feeder streams having water encroaching near their homes during heavy rainfall; and many areas where the volume of water often overwhelms storm water drains. 

Members noted the need for a more complete understanding of what the County is doing about water problems, and overview of what they are considering given the severe cost impact in the long and short run, and County plans to address it.  
A motion was made and approved calling on the civic association president to write the County Board and County Staff regarding the need for the County to act quickly regarding the flooding risk to homes along N. Abingdon Street, and possibly other areas of Bluemont, covered by proposed updates to FEMA flood maps, and raise to the Board residents’ serious concerns about flooding in several parts of Bluemont. 
The motion passed with all votes in favor, except for one abstention.

Members also agreed the President should request County experts meet with the civic association to discuss how County experts consider the severe cost impact of increased flooding risk in Bluemont in the short and long run, and the County’s plan to address these flooding problems.   

(b) LED Street Lighting:  The Bluemont resident who had raised the issue of the County’s installation of LED street lighting and its effects of residents and wildlife was not able to attend the meeting, so the President raised the issue to seek members’ views.  Members felt it could be helpful to discuss this at a future meeting, and have examples that would allow comparison of types of street lighting.
The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
Minutes prepared by Secretary David Hughes
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